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TOWN OF VALDESE 
TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 
JANUARY 4, 2021 
 
The Town of Valdese Town Council met electronically via Zoom on Monday, January 4, 2021, at 6:00 p.m. 
The following were present:  Councilman Keith Ogle, Councilwoman Frances Hildebran, Councilwoman 
Susan Stevenson, Councilman J. Andrew Thompson, and Councilman Roy F. Sweezy. Also present were: 
Town Attorney Marc Mitchell, Town Manager Seth Eckard, Deputy Town Clerk Jessica Lail, and various 
department heads. 
 
Absent: Mayor John F. “Chip” Black, Jr. 
 
A quorum was present. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Susan Stevenson called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  
 
OPEN FORUM/PUBLIC COMMENT: None 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: (enacted by one motion) 
 
APPROVED REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OF DECEMBER 7, 2020 
 
Councilman Ogle made a motion to approve the aforementioned item on the Consent Agenda, seconded 
by Councilman Thompson.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
End Consent Agenda 
 
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA: None 
 
AMI PROJECT BRIEFING & WATERSMART PROGRAM PRESENTATION: Andy Honeycutt, MeterSYS 
President/Program Administrator, Mike Kimmelman, MeterSYS Project Manager, and Lisa Nguyen, Data 
Manager, briefed Council on the Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) project and introduced the 
WaterSmart program portal.  The following presentation was shared: 
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Mayor Pro Tem Stevenson thanked everyone that worked on this project. 
 
APPROVED SPECIAL BONUS FOR 2020: Finance Director Bo Weichel reminded Council that at the June 
2020 Council meeting, the Town entered into an agreement with Burke County for access to an allocation 
of reimbursement funds under the CARES Act Funding to support our response to COVID-19 issues.  Mr. 
Weichel also noted that the Town was eligible for $124,380 in funds.  One of the eligible expenses was 
Public Safety salaries, which was the route staff chose to go.  These were unplanned revenues that were 
placed in Fund Balance.  Mr. Weichel also reminded Council that we did not include any employee 
increases when the budget was adopted in 2020.  Mr. Weichel suggested using this money to go towards 
a one-time bonus for each full-time employee in the amount of $1,000 net-pay, and the Town would pay for 
the taxes.  For 69 employees, this would make the total amount $113,000. 
 
Councilwoman Hildebran and Councilman Thompson asked if we were going to need the $124,380 for 
anything else. Councilman Ogle asked for clarification on how the employee will pay for the taxes and has 
concerns that this money may be needed for the Police and Fire Safety building.  Mr. Weichel explained 
that there is a set amount of 22% that the Town can pay on the taxes and the FICA taxes, which is 7.65%.  
Town Manager Seth Eckard feels that this is the best use for this money.  Mr. Eckard stated that our 
essential workers have had to continue to work through the COVID-19 pandemic and feels it would be a 
morale booster.   Councilman Sweezy noted that this is an ideal situation for using the funds since the funds 
have to be used for COVID-19 related items.  Mr. Eckard shared that we were conservative when it came 
to revenue estimations, and fortunately, we have done a good job with revenues and keeping costs down.  
 
Councilman Thompson made a motion to approve the special employee bonus for 2020, seconded by 
Councilwoman Hildebran. The vote was unanimous. 
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APPROVED BUDGET AMENDMENTS: Finance Director Bo Weichel presented the following Budget 
Amendments: 

 
Councilman Ogle made a motion to approve the aforementioned budget amendment, seconded by 
Councilman Thompson.  The vote was unanimous.  
 

 
Councilwoman Hildebran made a motion to approve the aforementioned budget amendment, seconded by 
Councilman Sweezy. The vote was unanimous.  
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MANAGER’S REPORT: Town Manager Seth Eckard made the following announcements: 
 
Town Offices will be closed on Monday, January 18, 2021 in Observance of Martin Luther King Day. 
 
MAYOR AND COUNCIL COMMENTS: Councilwoman Stevenson shared that she has been approached 
by a Valdese citizen that wanted to know why we do not have Food Trucks in Valdese.  Planning Director 
Larry Johnson explained that it would be on the Planning Boards agenda in the next few months for 
consideration.    
 
ADJOURNMENT:  At 6:44 p.m., there being no further business to come before Council, Mayor Pro Tem 
Stevenson asked for a motion to continue the meeting until Wednesday, January 13th, 2021, at 10:00 a.m. 
to discuss the Public Safety Building project electronically via Zoom. Councilman Ogle made a motion to 
continue, seconded by Councilman Sweezy.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
CONTINUATION OF THE JANUARY 4, 2021 COUNCIL MEETING: At 10:00 a.m. Mayor Black 
reconvened the January 4, 2021, Council Meeting to discuss the new Public Safety building.  Town 
Manager Seth Eckard introduced the reason for the meeting to discuss the comparison of two potential 
sites for the building.  Marty Beal, Architect, with CBSA Architects, RJ Mozeley, Project Manager, Doug 
Chapman, Principle/Office Manager, Matt Oetting, Project Manager, with McGill presented the following 
presentation: 

  

  
RJ Mozeley started the presentation with an overview of what would be presented.  Mr. Mozeley shared 
that we want to make sure that the site chosen is accessible and functional to meet the needs of the Fire 
and Police departments operations and be cost-effective.  Mr. Mozeley shared that the cost we are talking 
about today are estimates in comparing just the two sites, it does not include the details, and the cost 
numbers will change some.   
 
Marty Beal explained that on the Rostan property, we are looking at two options, with one being a 1-story 
building and one a 2-story building.  Mr. Beal shared that the 1-story building is the most efficient use of 
space, and both Police and Fire Chiefs feel they would be better served with the 1-story.  
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Matt Oetting shared that the Rostan property is on 2.3 acres located at the intersection of Main St. and 
Eldred St., with Martinat Dr. adjoining it.  This location is highly visible.  It does have a level pad in the 
middle but has steep slopes on the left and right sides.  Mr. Oetting showed the 1-story layout of the 
Rostan site. Both sites will include secured parking for the Police Department. Mr. Oetting shared to 
provide access to the facility, Martinat Dr. would have to be re-paved.  The flat pad area is not large 
enough to accommodate all the uses needed, so to create a larger space, several retaining walls would 
have to be placed around the site.  Mr. Oetting explained that there is no room to address stormwater 
drainage due to the parking lots needed, so it would have to be addressed underground.  Typically it 
would be addressed aboveground, which would be a lower cost.  Councilman Thompson asked if the 
Pascal property on Eldred St. could be purchased to use that space and Town Manager Seth Eckard said 
the owner was not interested in selling it.  Councilman Ogle asked if a fire truck would fit on Eldred St.  
Mr. Beal shared that that is one of the problems with this property.  Eldred St. will not allow a fire truck to 
go up the street to access Laurel St. efficiently, so the route would be traveling West on Main St. to turn 
onto Laurel St.  Mr. Oetting explained that the Town would have to look at completing road improvements 
at Martinat Dr. and Main St. as well as adding a right turn lane at the intersection of Main St. and Laurel 
St. for the fire truck to make a right turn onto Laurel St.  Mr. Eckard noted that in order to make these road 
changes, the money would have to come out of the Fund Balance. 
 
Mr. Oetting explained that on the 2-story, the Fire Department would be on the lower level and not have  
drive-thru bays.  The Police Department would be on the upper level.  Mr. Beal shared a few pros and cons 
on the 2-story site.  There will be added cost with having to add an elevator, two stairs, and structure cost.  
Mr. Beal said that there would be a decrease in less retaining walls and no underground stormwater drain.   
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Mr. Oetting moved to the next site option, located next to the Pineburr Mill, consisting of 18.4 acres, a 
43,000 square foot mill facility, an electrical substation, an 8,500 square foot garage, and a 2,000 square 
foot storage building.  The site’s focus area is the 3 acres next to the mill facility where the building would 
be located.  Mr. Oetting shared that this site is less visible.  A 1-story building was only considered for this 
site with a combined public parking area and a separate secure police parking lot, and two entrances for 
the fire department vehicles.  Mr. Oetting shared that the stormwater basin would be located above ground.   
The garage/shop facility could be used by other departments with possible removal of the other facilities 
located in the property.  Councilwoman Stevenson asked if the fire bays were drive-thru.  Mr. Beal answered 
that, yes, they were drive-thru bays, but with the amount and kinds of vehicles the Fire Department has, 
some of the bays would not be used as a drive-thru. Chief Stafford shared that neither site would allow for 
complete drive-thru bays.  Councilman Ogle added that there is more property located on the parcel that is 
a wooded area.  Mr. Mozeley shared that the wooded area does have steep terrains and would be difficult 
to develop.  Councilman Sweezy asked if we could demo the Pineburr Mill to use that area for extra space.  
Mr. Eckard stated that purchasing this property comes with the Mill and outbuildings, and it would cost too 
much to demolish the building.  Councilman Thompson asked how long the Mill had sat vacant and 
wondered if it was worth anything.  Mr. Eckard shared that some of the building is being leased to business 
owners as storage.  Public Services Director Greg Padgett explained that the Mill would be hard for Public 
Works to use as storage due to the layout and would take approximately $50,000 minimal to clean out the 
basement.  There would be a cost to maintaining the building going forward.  Mr. Padgett believes it is not 
a good use for Town departments and suggests tearing it down.  Councilman Ogle wondered if it would be 
a future site for a new Public Works building if it was torn down.  Mr. Eckard said that could be an option at 
some point. Planning Director Larry Johnson shared that a developer looked at the facility, and his thoughts 
were it would take a significant amount of work.  The developer has suggested completing a market study 
and assisting a developer with tax credits or using a type of incentive for development.  

  
Mr. Mozeley went over some of the pros; no retaining walls or underground stormwater needed.  Since it 
would be on one level, it would have easier accommodations for common public access and the 
adminatrative assistant would be located between both departments.  However, the con would be the 
adjacent vacant buildings that come with the purchase of the property.  Mr. Eckard did not recommend 
demolition of the building, which would cost around $450,000. This cost would come out of the Fund 
Balance.  Mr. Eckard shared that the State does not have grant funds to demo the building at this time, but 
we would try again in the future if we go with this property.   
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Councilwoman Hildebran shared that although she does not care for either site, the Pineburr site seems to 
be the best option.  Councilwoman Hildebran asked to hear from the Police Chief and Fire Chief on how 
they feel about the sites. Fire Chief Stafford stated that our Town is limited with available parcels, and his 
priority is on the operation side first and visibility aspect second.  Chief Stafford is in favor of the Pineburr 
site because it is more conducive to our operational needs.  Councilman Sweezy would love for the building 
to be displayed on Main St. but feels that the Pineburr option is logistically the best.  Councilman Ogle 
asked if staff has looked at all other properties in Town that could be used.  Chief Stafford shared that they 
looked at the property behind the Rock Drug Store in October 2020, and two brothers own it and are not 
willing to sell for various reasons.  Mr. Johnson stated that the ideal size for the new public safety building 
would be built on at least 4 acres, centrally located, which limits the number of parcels that would be 
available for development.  Councilwoman Hildebran has a concern with there being another vacant 
building once Public Safety moves out.  Councilwoman Hildebran asked again why we cannot close the 
street at the current Public Safety building and build onto what we currently have.  Mr. Eckard does not feel 
like that option is feasible.  Mr. Mozeley does not feel like these parcels sit on enough acres and would 
have to go with a 2-story building, would have stormwater challenges, and would be a tougher site to build 
on.  Mr. Beal added that there are more boundary restrictions being in the downtown area. Councilman 
Ogle feels that we need to move forward with the Pineburr building site. 
 
Mr. Eckard stated that he would like Council to agree on which location they recommended and if it was 
the Pineburr site to move into Closed Session to discuss the negotiation price for purchase of the property.   
 
CLOSED SESSION: Mayor Black called for a motion to recess into Closed Session pursuant to NC General 
Statute 143-318.11 (a) (5) to establish, or instruct the public body’s staff or negotiating agents concerning 
the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price and other material terms 
of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or 
lease. 
 
At 11:35 a.m., Councilman Sweezy made a motion to move into Closed Session pursuant to NC General 
Statute 143-318.11 (a) (5) to establish, or instruct the public body’s staff or negotiating agents concerning 
the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price and other material terms 
of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or 
lease. The motion was seconded by Councilman Ogle. The vote was unanimous. 
 
At 11:48 a.m., Councilman Ogle made a motion to return to Open Session, seconded by Councilman 
Sweezy.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
NEGOTIATION DISCUSSION OF THE PINEBURR MILL SITE: Councilman Ogle made a motion to give 
the Town Manager the approval to negotiate the purchase price of the Pineburr Property for $98,132, 
seconded by Councilman Sweezy.  The vote was unanimous.   
 
ADJOURNMENT:  At 11:49 a.m., there being no further business to come before Council, Councilman 
Ogle made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Councilwoman Hildebran.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
The next meeting is a regularly scheduled meeting on Monday, February 1, 2021, 6:00 p.m., Valdese Town 
Hall. 
 
_________________________________                                   ___________________________________ 
jl        Town Clerk        Mayor 
 


